Minutes of the Environment & Leisure Committee meeting held virtually on
Monday 28th April 2021 at 7:00pm via Zoom
Present:
Cllr David Chenery (Chairman)





Josie Hopps


Cllr Anne Westover



Cllr John Horsnell

Cllr Dick Jenkinson



Cllr Robin Cooke 



In attendance: Jo Peters – Clerk to the Council
Cllr Ivor French was also present.  There were no members of the public present.
1. Open Public Session
Residents are invited to give their views and question the Parish Council on issues on this agenda or raise issues for future consideration at the discretion of the Chairman.  Members of the public, whilst welcome to attend, may not take part in the meeting itself.
There were no members of the public present.

2. To receive apologies for absence
Apologies were accepted from Mick Miller.
3. To receive declarations of interest
Cllrs Horsnell and Westover declared a non-pecuniary interest as they are plot holders at the Glebe allotment site.  Josie Hopps and Cllr Jenkinson declared a non-pecuniary interest as they are Trustees of Wickham Market Partnership.  Cllr Horsnell declared a non-pecuniary interest as he is a member of the Village Hall Modernisation Steering Group.  Cllr French declared a non-pecuniary interest as his wife is the Village Hall Treasurer and Trustee.
4. To approve the draft minutes of the E & L Committee meeting held virtually on Monday 15th February 2021
A copy of the draft minutes of the Environment & Leisure Committee meeting held virtually on Monday 15th February 2021 had been circulated to all members prior to the meeting.  It was RESOLVED these would be signed by the Chairman as a true record of the meeting, when convenient.  

5. Actions & matters arising from the meeting held on 15th February 2021:-
5.1 - Village Sign – Cllr Horsnell to report on next stages of work

Cllr Horsnell had circulated the latest schedule of works to all Committee members prior to the meeting.  This detailed a list of contractors willing to provide a quotation for the work required to complete the restoration works for the refreshed sign.  Cllr Horsnell provided details regarding this schedule and confirmed he was chasing contractors.  He informed the Committee he had now received a quotation for an oak plaque to replace the existing and this work would need to be agreed in due course.  Cllr Horsnell gave details regarding options for the backing for the sign and reported these works would also need to be agreed.
Cllr Westover recommended the sign should be all metal and asked why the plaque wouldn’t remain as mild steel.  Cllr Horsnell confirmed these were only options and the final finish for the plaque was still to be agreed.  Cllr French raised concerns regarding the final costs for the refreshed sign.  Cllr Horsnell advised the cost for the latest works being the iron works would be around £2400.00.  The Chairman asked Cllr Horsnell to produce a schedule costing all remaining works for the Committee to agree in order so this project could be finalised.  Cllr Jenkinson suggested the Committee could agree these costs via email prior to the next meeting.

The Chairman reported an audit trail must be undertaken and therefore he felt these costs should not be agreed via email but in a formal meeting instead.  The Chairman thanked Cllr Horsnell for all his hard work contributed towards this project.  Cllr Horsnell advised the Parish Council had received a rather unpleasant email from a local resident and he had found comments within this to be personal and therefore once he had provided the costs for the refreshed sign he would be stepping back from this project.  Cllr Westover reported positive comments had been put on the Facebook page in respect of the new refreshed sign.  She advised councillors worked hard as volunteers and should not have to subjected to the behaviour of some individuals.
5.2 - King Edward Ave – Footpath update
The Chairman reported the footpath was now rather untidy.  Cllr Westover confirmed now that Cllr Jenkinson had received confirmation this land was the responsibility of Flagship Housing the Parish Clerk could compile a letter asking them to take responsibility for this footpath and request they tidy it up and possibly move the fences back and also look to start maintaining the triangle area.  It was suggested if Flagship would like to dispose of the triangle area the Parish Council would be interested in liaising with them.  Cllr Westover also suggested a site visit could be held.  Action – Parish Clerk to compile letter to Flagship Housing and send a copy to Richard Hackney at ESC and ESC’s Property Services.  The Chairman advised the Community Payback Scheme were looking for more work for volunteers to take on as one-off jobs.
5.3 - Simons Cross Drainage update 
Cllr French confirmed he had received no further comments since the work had been carried out.  Cllr Horsnell suggested this land should continue to be monitored.
5.4 - Church Pightle update
Cllr Westover confirmed the tree work had now been completed.  The Parish Clerk reported she had received an email from a local resident requesting that no mowing should be carried out on Church Pightle during May allowing for wildlife areas/borders to be created.  It was agreed the Parish Clerk should contact SC Norse and request them to not cut the grass during May 2021.  Cllr Westover suggested going forward this area should have a Management Plan drawn up.  She also recommended some small flowering trees could be planted in the future. 
6.  Village Hall/Playing Field 

6.1 - VHCIO, Bowls & Football club leases – To receive an update from Cllr Chenery 
The Chairman provided details regarding an email received from the Chairman of the Village Hall CIO in respect of the lease.  The Parish Clerk confirmed the final draft of the lease had been returned by Andrew Flemming at Blocks with some further comments which needed consideration.  It was agreed the Parish Clerk, Chairman and Cllr French would arrange to meet on Zoom to go through these comments.
Further to the request from the Village Hall CIO regarding the Parish Council reclaiming VAT in respect of the restoration of the Village Hall it was agreed the Parish Clerk would contact SALC for advice in respect of this matter.

Further to a Freedom of Information request received by the Village Hall CIO it was agreed Cllr French would look into this matter and respond.
6.2 - Flooding and Potholes at the Village Hall Car Park – Way forward

Parking at the Village Hall – Cllr French advised once the lease was agreed the Parish Council would be taking responsibility for the car park.  He advised the Village Hall CIO are working to the current lease and this does state the Village Hall Management Committee are responsible for the car park at present.
6.3 – Village Hall Play Area Repairs – Way forward
The Parish Clerk confirmed herself and Cllr French had inspected the play area and looked into the repairs required as a result of the Annual Rospa report.  She advised the main expense would be for the surfacing and suggested that some of the CIL funding could be used towards this work along possibly with the remaining funds from ESC’s s.106 Sports Pot.  It was agreed the Parish Clerk would look into obtaining 3 quotations for these works.
6.4 - To consider matters relating to the Skate Park – Repairs required – To
receive an update from Cllr Horsnell
Cllr Horsnell confirmed Brooks & Wood had agreed to carry out the work free of charge but they would not be offering a works guarantee on the work carried out.  He advised further to writing to them again they had agreed to offer a warranty on the product used.  Cllr Horsnell reported he would inform the Committee as to when this work would be carried out and was happy to be on site and sign the works off in stages, as requested.  The Chairman thanked Cllr Horsnell for all his hard work and persistence carried out in respect of this matter.
6.5 – Litter on the Playing Field

The Parish Clerk reported youths were congregating in one of the unused football dugouts on the Village Hall playing field and this was causing additional litter.  It was agreed one extra litter bin on the Village Hall playing field could be beneficial.  The Parish Clerk suggested some posters could be sited around the village to try and prevent litter.  The Chairman advised in his view there would always be litter and if the Village Handyman could try and fit litter collecting in this area into his weekly duties this would be sufficient. 
7.        Other matters

7.1 – Quiet Lanes update
Cllr French reported this matter was ongoing.  The Chairman advised there were now 377 lanes across Suffolk being put forward.  The Chairman confirmed there may be a £50.00 voluntary contribution from Parishes towards designating these lanes.
7.2 – Hanging Baskets on the Hill – To consider options

The Parish Clerk reported no confirmation had been received from SC Norse as to if they would be carrying out the watering this year.  She advised there had been some suggestions of purchasing planters to be sited on the Hill and around the Village Sign.  The Parish Clerk reported she had received an email from ESC providing details regarding the Welcome Back Fund and within this there was funding available for planters. She suggested some shops could be asked if they would like to have a hanging basket this year but they would have to be responsible for watering these themselves.
Cllr Westover advised self-watering baskets would be necessary and normally these were too high for local shop owners to water.  She confirmed she liked the idea of having some planters but again these would need to be maintained.  Cllr Jenkinson suggested maybe the Village Handyman would be able to maintain the planters, if purchased.  He suggested if planters were put around the Village Sign that a licence may be necessary.  The Chairman confirmed the Parish Council would need to apply for a licence from SCC to site planters around the Village Sign.
The Chairman shared his screen to show the planters sited within Saxmundham.    

Josie Hopps advised if planters were purchased how would these be watered and 

where would the water supply come from.

Cllr Jenkinson suggested a backpack bowser could be purchased.  Josie Hopps and 

Cllr Westover suggested the businesses could be on board to assist with the supply of water.  It was felt it was now getting a bit late to organise planters for this year.  Cllr French suggested the Parish Clerk could ask the local businesses if they wished to site and maintain hanging baskets this year.   Action – Parish Clerk to liaise with local businesses.  Cllr Jenkinson suggested the Parish Council should see what comes out of applying for some funding from ESC’s Welcome Back Fund.
It was felt that if the local businesses were keen to have hanging baskets the Parish Council could purchase new self-watering baskets and brackets and possibly a backpack water bowser.  The Chairman suggested that no hanging baskets should be sited on streetlight columns and road signs as a licence would be necessary.
8.
Any matters relating to the allotments
8.1 – To consider received from a local resident regarding Simons Cross Allotment site
Cllr Westover confirmed the local resident was disappointed that the Parish Council had decided not to go ahead with the planting at Simons Cross new allotment site.  She reminded the Committee this planting had been mentioned in the draft Neighbourhood Plan policy for this site and therefore it should not be ignored.
Cllr Cooke reported a hedge on the new Simons Cross site would be beneficial but this would then need to be maintained and the Parish Council would have to take this into consideration.  Cllr Jenkinson confirmed the other reason a hedge was not favoured was due to block of light to those allotments close by and maintenance.  Cllr Westover suggested there were other options such as family tree groups for planting and confirmed she would be happy to work with the Allotment Association to achieve what was set out within the Neighbourhood Plan policy for this site.  Action – Parish Clerk to respond to the local resident to inform them the Parish Council were exploring options for planting at this site.
9.
To consider any matters relating to the cemetery
9.1 – Rabbit Gassing programme of works
Cllr Westover reported SC Norse had been busy with rabbit gassing and the Parish Clerk was now awaiting an update from Paul Tynan, SC Norse.
9.2 – Return of Cattle 
It was suggested the Parish Clerk should chase up Andy Reeve for a date as to when he would be bringing the cattle back.  Cllr Westover confirmed the new soil bunker was going in at the weekend.
9.3 – Cemetery Regulations update
Cllr Westover confirmed final amendments were being carried out and a plan to go with them should be sourced prior to issuing.

The Parish Clerk confirmed she had received correspondence from the Valuation Office in respect of the cemetery.  She advised she had met with Cllr Westover and Linda Merriam to complete this form.

10.       Markets Update
The Parish Clerk confirmed a smaller scale Summer Market would be held on Saturday 21st August 2021 to which she provided details.  She advised there would not be a raffle or live music at the Summer Market but suggested Bayfield Electrical could be asked to set up some speakers so there could be some background music playing. 

The Parish Clerk confirmed she also hoped the Christmas Market would be held on Saturday 4th December 2021.  She reported the Wednesday and Saturday markets were going well.
11.       Village Handyman programme of works
            The Parish Clerk provided details regarding the Village Handyman’s schedule and 

works carried out on a regular basis.  It was suggested the Parish Clerk could 

compile a spreadsheet detailing the work carried out by the Village Handyman in line with his invoices sent.  Cllr Cooke reported in his view the Village Handyman carries out an excellent job and he is a fantastic worker.  It was agreed a spreadsheet would be compiled to detail work being carried out as per the invoices submitted.
The Chairman asked permission to Suspend Standing Orders to continue the meeting.  This was Unanimously Agreed by the Council.

12.       Matters of report and items for the next meeting
It was agreed an Extraordinary Committee meeting may be held regarding matters relating to the Village Sign prior to the next meeting.
13.       Date of the next meeting
The next meeting of the Environment & Leisure Committee will be held virtually on Monday 21st June 2021.  
There being no further discussion the Chairman closed the meeting at 9:30pm
Signed:............................................., Chairman

Dated:.......................................
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